S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
On Monday 6th February 2017 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr D Price, Mr P Bland, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mr A Evans, Rev D Tate, Mrs M Albinson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Public: Mr S Carden and Mr D Goddard
Apologies: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks and Mr S Scales  
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 23rd January 2017:  With one minor addition, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Reynolds with four abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None
4. To receive questions from the Public: Mr Price welcomed both Mr Carden and Mr Goddard to the evenings meeting and explained that they were present to hear discussions regarding the Planning Application 16/02231/OM - 635 dwellings at Land West of Knights Hill Village.

Mr Price suspended Standing Orders to allow both Mr Carden and Mr Goddard to speak during the meeting.

5. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

16/02231/OM
Land West of Knights Hill Village, Grimston Road, South Wootton
Residential development of up to 635 dwellings
Mr Price confirmed that the application is for the Residential development of up to 635 dwellings incorporating affordable housing, together with a local centre for use A1, A2, A3 and/or A5, D2 community floor space, open space, formal sport pitches, a car park to serve Reffley Wood and associated development to include substations, drainage features, roads, cycle and pedestrian paths and other such works.  
He stated that a list of Knights Hill Objections produced by Mr Carden had been circulated to all members along with a further two sets of Notes:

(1) – Notes on “Opposition to the Knights Hill Development”

(2) – Knights Hill Development – Comments from Residents (Camland’s Public Consultation – 4th February 2016) 

Mr Price explained that he had compiled the first set of Notes (1) from the Planning Application documents and said that the second set of Notes (2) was a Summary of the comments made by residents at the Camland Public Consultation held on 4th February 2016.

Mr Price gave members the opportunity to read through the Notes and said that these would provide a useful starting point to open discussions.

Mr Price stated that any comments would be collated from the evenings meeting to produce South Wootton Parish Councils objections to the scale of the proposed development.

It was confirmed that the closing date for Public Consultation is Monday 13th February 2017, although it was noted that Castle Rising Parish Council has requested an extension to this date.

Mr Goddard stated that he has been in touch with Rachel Curtis, the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council, he said that it is hoped they will also make a submission regarding the Planning Application.

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council has circulated its recent Newsletter, providing residents with details of the Borough Councils Planning Department email and postal address.

Boundaries: Mr Jordan asked what portion of the site sits within the boundary of South Wootton.

Mr Smallwood referred to the circulated map and said that a small area in the middle section is in South Wootton, with land at the North of the site in Castle Rising and land towards the south in Gaywood.

After discussion, it was felt that possibly only 50 homes will fall within the South Wootton Parish boundary although it was said that the development will have the greatest impact on South Wootton and its residents.
Mr Jordan felt that the Parish Council should point out from the beginning that the larger portion of the development is in Castle Rising and the development should not be addressed as South Wootton.

Bus Routes / Access Points / Traffic: Mr Carden commented that the exit routes from the development will fall into South Wootton.
Mr Price stated that when discussions had taken place with Clayland in the past, it had been suggested that the accesses into that site should be only pedestrian or cycle, however since the issues raised regarding the use of Ullswater Avenue as a through access it may be a more suitable alternative to use one of the Clayland site accesses and make Ullswater Avenue for pedestrian, cycle and Emergency vehicles only with restriction bollards.

Comment was made that it was Norfolk County Councils Highways Department that had put forward Ullswater Avenue as a suitable route for buses.

Mr Goddard stated that the development at Knights Hill should not be looked at in isolation; consideration should also be given to the development of the Hall Lane site as well as the developments at Marsh Lane and Lynnsport.
It was said that the impact of all these developments should be considered as a whole.

Mr Price commented that within the documents it states that a significant increase in traffic is anticipated by 2026.

Mr Price said that it has been indicated that 80 dwellings will be built per year at the Knights Hill site, with 50 – 100 dwellings being built per year at the Hall Lane site.

Mr Jordan spoke regarding the proposed Bus Route, and said that there is no need for a bus to go down Ullswater Avenue as it is not appropriate and the road is not wide enough.

Mrs Cornwell said that she has enquired if the buses could perhaps enter the Knights Hill development via the proposed roundabout and leave the same way.

She confirmed that a response had not yet been received.

Mr Carden referred to his objections and stated that Drawings show that a 10.4m hopper bus will have to negotiate the bend by 55 Ullswater on the wrong side of the road, he added that this will also happen on two other bends in Ullswater Avenue and is totally unsafe.

He added that in addition, the buses will meet cars, other vehicles and cyclists on the wrong side of the road. 
Mr Price stated that he was aware of the issues with using Ullswater Avenue as a Bus Route and confirmed that these points would be covered within the objections.

Mr Jordan suggested that either a roundabout or a turning point for buses within the development site would alleviate the problem.

It was also said that the use of an access via the Clayland site could also resolve the issue of using Ullswater Avenue.

Mr Jordan stated that consideration should also be given to siting the access roundabout on the A149 rather than the A148, it was said that the A149 has a lower gradient and that the precedent has already been set by the Jubilee Roundabout.

Members felt that this was a good idea, as the access would provide a quicker route for emergency vehicles and also would provide a quicker route for the new residents to access the Hardwick Estate and other major routes out of Kings Lynn (A10 and A47).
Mr Price informed members that he and Mrs Cornwell had been to the County Council and had raised the point, however the idea had been dismissed as too expensive and not an option.
Mr Evans suggested that a slip road off the A149 into the new development with a further slip road for exiting back onto the A149 near the Knights Hill roundabout may provide a more acceptable alternative. 

Greenfield Sites:  Mr Goddard informed members that a Housing White Paper is due to be released on 7th February 2017; it was felt that the Parish Council should wait to see what is within that document.

It was suggested that the Government may say that development should not take place on Greenfield sites.

Comment was made that both the site at Knights Hill and at Hall Lane are Greenfield sites.
Densities:  Mr Price spoke regarding the density of the proposed Development and stated that the average of the site sits at 18-19 dwellings per hectare (DPH), with approximately 14 DPH in the Gaywood section, 16 DPH in South Wootton and approximately 24 DPH in the Castle Rising Area.

Mr Price stated that South Wootton has a density of 16 dwelling per hectare, except for the Deas Road Estate which is higher.

It was said that South Wootton does not want to see another Deas Road Estate.

It was noted that the average density of 18-19 dwellings per hectare is higher than the Borough Councils Policy of 16 DPH.

Geographical Survey / Drainage / Sewerage: Mr Smallwood enquired whether a Geographical Survey had been carried out at the site.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that it had and stated that the Surveyors found it was acceptable.

Mr Carden commented that within the Drainage strategy document paragraph 4.4.5 it indicates that Welland Design and Build have stated - ‘ It is recommended that once the principle of development has been established, and Outline Planning Permission granted, an inter-disciplinary team consisting of, as a minimum, Geotechnical Engineers, Ecologists, Landscape Architects, Highways Engineers and Drainage Engineers is created to consider the context of the development and to ensure that a robust design concept is developed which not only caters for surface water management but also provides aesthetic and biodiversity benefits. 
Comment was made that the Developers will have to fund a new water main and pumping station.

In addition, within the documents it is stated that the sewer systems are inadequate to cope during the day; effluent will be stored in holder tanks and pumped out into the sewers along Sandy Lane at night. 

Comment was made that at times water already backs up at Coniston Close.
Mr Price referred to his Notes and said that the existing public sewer system can accommodate up to 428 dwellings, therefore, will need significant extra storage capacity.
Mr Price added that the Traffic Survey carried out by South Wootton Parish Council had indicated that no more than 425 additional dwellings can be accommodated at the Knights Hill site.
Comment was made that the Borough Council must be held accountable, it was said that the Parish Council must do the best it can to try to reduce the numbers. 

Mrs Cornwell said that there are currently 1850 properties within the Parish, she said that a further 1150 new properties are proposed, an increase of just over 60%.
Members stated that there are Brownfield sites elsewhere which could be used.
Comment was made that Solar PV Panels and Air Source Heating should be considered within the Development.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had produced a list of possible objections prior to the evenings meeting and had added further comments and objections made throughout the evenings discussions.

Mrs Cornwell read out the list of objections.

Members were happy with the objections read out by Mrs Cornwell and agreed that both Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell should put together the final Objections to the proposed Development at Knights Hill on behalf of South Wootton Parish Council. 

Decision: Object to the Application
(Objections to follow)
Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.
The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
16/02125/F

Kimberley 2 Bourne Close, South Wootton

Demolition of existing conservatory extension and construction of new flat roof rear extension
16/02083/F
Smiths Cottages 53 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Two storey rear and side extension

16/02015/F

105 Nursery Lane, South Wootton

Proposed conversion and extension of existing garage into dining room and study with new pitched roof over

16/01991/RM

Coach House 12 Church Lane, South Wootton

Reserved Matters Application: Construction of one dwelling

Mrs Cornwell informed members that Notification of House Name change had been received: From The Lindens, to Banana Castle, 48 Castle Rising Road, South Wootton.

6.  To discuss the construction of the hard standing at the Horses field – Avon Road: Mrs Cornwell informed members that a complaint had been received from a resident regarding the rubble which has been placed within the Horses field.

Mr Price informed members that he had spoken to the owners of the horses, who currently rent the field and stated that they hope to build a roadway into the field.

He explained that an area of hard standing will form a parking area as well as an area to site Horse manure for removal.

Mrs Cornwell said that the rubble has been placed at the site as a hard core base and then once the weather improves the area will be made good.

It was said that a number of Avon Road residents have commented that they are unhappy with the state of the area. 

Members agreed that the matter should be reported to Borough Councils Planning Enforcement Team for investigation.
7.  To discuss Highways Issues: 

Gas Leak at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road: Mr Narborough reported that the Gas Works at Castle Rising Road have started this week; work will follow at Grimston Road in due course.

Mr Reynolds reported that a strong smell of Gas exists at Grimston Road.

It was confirmed that the necessary authorities are aware and are monitoring the situation.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.
8.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 20th February 2017, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
20th February 2017
       
          

     
                           Chairman
